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League of FriendsLeague of FriendsLeague of Friends   

Critical Care Unit Appeal Launch 

In December last year the Torbay Hospital League of Friends embarked on its most 

ambitious project so far. That is to raise £1.6m to equip the new Critical Care Unit. 

The Appeal was launched at Bay View Restaurant, Torbay Hospital, where President 

Patricia Roberts welcomed members of the League and Volunteers, members of the 

South Devon Healthcare Trust as well as Colleen Smith from the Herald Express and 

Jennie Park from Palm FM. 

She said that today was a special occasion in the life of the League as it marked the 

first day of our “It’s Critical” Appeal to raise £1.6m to equip the new Critical Care 

Unit. She expressed her delight that the League was able to count on the support of 

both the Herald Express and Palm FM for help in raising this huge sum and said that 

they were both working very hard for the League. 

Lynne Hookings, one of the League Vice Presidents then introduced John Lowes the 

Interim Chief Executive for the Trust who spoke about the special relationship be-

tween the League and the Hospital. He said that while Torbay was a very nice part 

of the world to work in it was the resources of the Hospital, en-

hanced by the work of the League, which made Torbay Hospital that 

little bit special. 

He said that everyone knew the NHS was finding the Pounds and the 

Pennies hard to come by and it was great news that the League was 
Continued on Page 3 
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Presidents ReportPresidents Report  
The National Health Service is high on the list of news at the 
moment with accounts of many Hospitals in trouble. 

I am sure that our local Torbay Hospital must be having some 
problems but I think that it still rides high and continues to 
provide excellent service. 

The League of Friends undoubtedly contributes to this and the Hospital Authorities 
really appreciate our support. 

We have a right to be proud of the time and work provided by our members and 
volunteers who man the Butterflies Café and act as Guides, welcoming and helping 
patients. Thank you to all of them. 

There have been many complimentary remarks about the new Butterflies café and 
newly refurbished Level 2 Outpatients. Takings at the café have exceeded all expec-
tations. 

There have been successful events held since the last Newsletter and I’m sure that 
you will enjoy reading about them in this Newsletter or on our website which is 
updated regularly. 

Fundraising and donation are essential to keep the money flowing so that we can 
reach our exciting and demanding target of £1.6m to equip a new Critical Care Unit 
which is being built by the Hospital 

We are very grateful to the Herald Express and Palm Radio who are supporting our 
Appeal through advertising and holding events. 

The new unit will benefit a big area and some of our District Hospitals have donated 
with this in mind. Thank you. 

I am a great believer in promoting the League of Friends and the work that we do 
through word of mouth – encouraging people and friends to become members 
through donations and making them aware of the volunteers work. 

We have raised £15million in the 60 years of our being and, we hope, more to 
come! 

Patricia 

Roberts 
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 Appeal Launch Cont... 

supporting the new CCU in such difficult 

times. 

He went on to explain that the present 

CCU was aging and too small for present 

day requirements.  He could think of no 

better way for the League to mark its 

60th Anniversary than to raise funds for 

this unit and that it would be a crowning 

achievement. 

Marie 

Wright a 

specialist 

Doctor 

working 

in the 

present 

Intensive 

Care Unit 

then de-

scribed 

the pre-

sent posi-

tion in more detail. The current unit had 

9 beds and was built in the 1980’s. Over 

time it was now not able to meet mod-

ern standards which required so much 

more in the way of drugs and machines. 

Nowadays a seriously ill patient needed 

to be connected to all kinds of machines 

including possibly ventilators, kidney 

machines and other machines to monitor 

the heart and lungs as well as (in some 

cases) up to 15 infusion pumps. 

Additionally there would be machines to 

keep the patient warm, and to provide 

food. All these machines had associated 

wiring so that the staff were practically 

limbo dancing around the beds to avoid 

the wires. 

She said the new equipment would have 

ceiling consoles for the wiring which 

would create much extra room and there 

would be more dedicated storage units. 

There would be enhanced dignity for 

patients and improved facilities for vis-

iting 

families. 

She said 

all the 

staff 

working 

in the 

unit at 

the mo-

ment 

prided 

them-

selves 

on doing the best they possibly could 

and would be able to do much more with 

better staff areas and better family ar-

rangements. 

The new CCU would reinforce the quality 

of care presently provided and everyone 

would benefit i.e. patients, relatives and 

staff. 

Jacqui Lyttle, a Non-Executive Directors 

of the South Devon Trust, deputising for 

the Chairman Sir Richard Ibbotson who 

unfortunately was unable to be present, 

acknowledged the enormous help pro-
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vided to the Hospital by the League over 

many years and said she was staggered 

to read that the total raised was over 

£15m. 

She said she was proud to be here at the 

launch of this appeal for the new CCU 

which would help everyone and en-

hance the care provided to everyone 

who needed it 

Colleen Smith on behalf of the Herald 

Express said her paper was keen to sup-

port the League and promised the pa-

pers support in this its biggest challenge 

to date 

Jennie Park of Palm FM explained that 

Palm Radio covered a substantial part of 

the South Devon Area with 40,000 lis-

teners and the same on line. She said 

Palm were proud to make Torbay Hospi-

tal League of Friends its Charity of the 

Year for 2015 and hoped this would 

raise awareness for this appeal. 

Finally David Rogers, Chairman of the 

Torbay Hospital League of Friends, con-

cluded the event by saying that the ap-

peal was “Critical” and that the mem-

bers of the League were all committed 

to raising the money. 

He said that it was about a year ago 

that the possibility of the League help-

ing with funds for the new CCU had 

been first raised and that when John 

Lowes came to us with a definite pro-

posal to help with the funding of the 

equipment the decision had been 

unanimous that we would do what we 

could. 

He said it would be a great legacy to 

the Hospital to commemorate the 

League’s 60th Anniversary and would 

benefit not only Torbay but also the sur-

rounding areas served by the Hospital as 

well. The unit would have state of the 

art equipment for all to use whenever 

they needed it 

He then disclosed the “Its Critical” Ap-

peal thermometer and was proud to say 

that £100,000 had been raised so far. 

He concluded by saying that he was 

proud to be the Chairman of the League 
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at this time. He thanked everyone for 

coming and formally declared this was 

Day 1 of the Appeal 

In the relatively short time since the Ap-

peal was launched it is gathering mo-

mentum and the amount raised now 

stands proudly at £400,000. However 

there is a long way to go but with your 

support we are determined to raise the 

money. We are holding a number of 

fundraisers in the coming months with a 

mixture of small and large events to try 

and appeal to the whole community as 

the hospital helps everybody in Torbay.  

PLEASE GIVE GENEROUSLY WHENEVER 

YOU CAN 

Last Autumn Wellswood District was 

proud to present a concert at Central 

Church. Local Ladies Harmony Chorus, 

Riviera Sound, a local ladies choir who 

have enjoyed much musical success and 

have won many competitions since their 

formation, delighted an audience with a 

wonderful concert to raise monies for 

Torbay Hospital League of Friends.  

The Choir celebrating their 10th anniver-

sary wanted to support the League in 

their quest to raise £1.6million to help 

equip the planned new Critical Care Unit 

at the hospital. 

The Ladies gave a performance of mixed 

songs and were well supported by The 

Back Beach Boyz from Teignmouth who 

sang rousing sea shanties, and young 

rock n roll skiffle band The Miners. 

During the evening Critical Care consult-

ant Dr Mick Mercer and Senior Staff 

Nurse Julia Rutherford explained the 

vital work done by the department and 

how they were looking forward to the 

new state of the art unit due in 2016. 

League Vice President Mike Evans talked 

about the work of the League and its 

latest CCU appeal and said how very 

grateful the League was to Riviera Sound 

for their fantastic support in helping us 

to raise money for our Appeal 

CHOIR SINGS FOR CRITICAL CARE UNIT 
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 The Choir thanked all their sponsors 

and supporters who contributed to 

the success of the evening with re-

freshments and raffle.  

When the final figures were in the 

League was delighted to accept a 

total of £610 and we have a photo-

graph to prove it! 

Have laptop, will travel! 

I never volunteered for this job - it sort 

of happened! 

The person who used to represent the 

League by giving talks about our work to 

other local clubs and societies, was our 

previous President, Fred Payne, who 

sadly passed away a few years ago. 

He had a wealth of knowledge about the 

League and a whole gallery of photo-

graphs to illustrate his talks and of 

course he did an excellent job and was a 

hard act to follow. 

No-one really carried on his role until it 

became obvious that someone had to 

make an effort and pick up the challenge 

and that is how it started for me. 

So I wrote a script telling the tale of how 

the League started and its progress and 

successes over the last 60 years.  This is 

changed regularly as our story unfolds 

and it was obvi-

ous that to hold  

people's atten-

tion, it had to be 

made more in-

teresting that 

just listening to 

me rabbit on! 

 So to make the talk 'sound' more ex-

citing - I entitled it “Robots, Horizon and 

so much more”.  A PowerPoint presenta-

tion was added to give further interest 

and since this point I have been travel-

ling to Clubs in various parts of Torbay 

and South Devon, with my laptop and a 

borrowed projector, giving these talks on 

behalf of the League. 

Audiences and times of talks vary; prob-

ably the best time to do this is in the 

mornings. In the afternoons - possibly 

after enjoying a good lunch, it could be 

dozing time and in the evenings people 

Getting out the News 
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South Devon babies and children now 

have access to a much improved hearing 

test system thanks to a generous dona-

tion of £6,450 from the Torbay Hospital 

League of Friends.  

The donation has enabled South Devon 

Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust, which 

runs Torbay Hospital, to buy four new 

visual response audiometry (VRA) cabi-

nets. VRA cabinets work on a reward 

system - these newer models with multi-

ple rewards mean the test results are 

likely to be more accurate and success-

ful, which is particularly important when 

it comes to fitting hearing aids for those 

League donation means more accurate hearing test results 

for children 

are either tired or just want to get home 

and put their feet up.  I will never be a 

riveting speaker, but I do try to put en-

thusiasm and energy into my talks. The 

subject will never interest everybody 

either but, it is so interesting for me to 

hear other people's views on the work 

we do - and indeed to try and answer 

some of the more challenging questions 

they may pose. 

No charge is ever made for my talks, but 

if anyone offers then I suggest that they 

may wish to make a donation to the 

THLOF - thankfully most of them do. 

It is a great way of getting our message 

out to the community we are here to 

serve, via our presence at the Hospital.  

It certainly does raise awareness of what 

we try to do in following our 'Helping to 

Care' message contained in our logo. 

Over the last few months the Video de-

partment at the Horizon Centre has been 

filming some of our activities and are 

very kindly putting together a short film 

of what we do - giving a marvellous over-

view of the League in a very short, 

punchy film. 

This will further add interest to our talks 

and will also be added to our website for 

all of you to watch. 

 So - I have enjoyed doing this over the 

last three years - but there will always be 

a vacancy for my role - when anyone else 

wants to step forward.  Applications on a 

postcard please to ........................ !!!!!!!! 

Lynne Hookings, 

Vice President THLOF 
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with a permanent childhood hearing 

impairment. 

The VRA cabinets can be described as a 

tower of three separate compartments 

each containing soft toys or animated 

toys such as a bus or fire engine.  One 

cabinet is positioned either side of 

where the child sits for the test. This 

gives a total of six different toys, all of 

which remain unseen in the darkened 

cabinet until the child hears a sound, 

turns in the direction of that sound and 

is rewarded with a cabinet lighting up 

and displaying a toy. 

Before these new cabinets were bought 

by the League of Friends, the Trust used 

single VRA cabinets but an improved 

system was needed, especially for chil-

dren who use hearing aids and attend 

regularly as they would tire of repeated-

ly seeing the same toy.   

Infants with permanent hearing loss will 

attend every three months for a hearing 

assessment and hearing aid update, and 

so they learn very quickly what to expect 

to see in the cabinets, which can lead to 

fatigue during the test.  The new cabi-

nets have a wide variety of toys so that 

the session can be prolonged and enable 

much more accurate information to be 

obtained at each test. 

Head of Audiology at Torbay Hospital, 

Claire Rockett, said:  “Having four of 

these new cabinets will really help us to 

cope with the number of referrals into 

our children’s hearing service.  Already 

both patients and staff are enjoying the 

new system; we are so grateful to our 

wonderful League of Friends for making 

this possible.  We can also continue to 

use the existing single VRA cabinets for 

the more routine hearing tests.” 

David Rogers, Chairman of the League of 

Friends said: “We are delighted to have 

been able to provide funds for this 

equipment.  We know it will be an im-

mense help in diagnosing early hearing 

problems in our children.” 

This is the second piece of good news for 

Torbay Hospital’s Audiology Department 

in recent months.  In November, the 

Trust announced that the department 

was the first service in the South West to 

receive the internationally recognised 

UKAS (United Kingdom Accreditation 

Service) accreditation; a standard of as-

surance that the service given is compli-

ant with the latest international stand-

ards of practice. 

Audiology patient, Jeydan Fields, pictured with 

David Rogers (League Chair), Claire Rocket (Head of 

Audiology), Karen Fields (Jeydan’s mum), Philip 

White (League Secretary) and Sandy Aze (Assistant 

Audiologist) 
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League aids closer-to-home neurophysiology service 

South Devon and Torbay patients can 

now have neurophysiology tests closer 

to home thanks to a generous donation 

of new equipment worth around one 

hundred and twenty thousand pounds 

from the Torbay Hospital League of 

Friends.  

Neurophysiology is a specific field which 

is fundamental to the management of 

many neurological disorders of the nerv-

ous system and requires specialist equip-

ment to carry out diagnostic tests as well 

as nerve conduction studies.  

The new equipment funded by the 

League, consisting of a video EEG system 

(electroencephalography) and an EMG/

EP machine (electromyography and 

evoked potentials machine) plus associ-

ated portable laptop, enables these diag-

nostic tests to be undertaken at Torbay 

Hospital. 

Dr Ibrahim Imam Consultant Neurologist 

said:  “I am very grateful to the Torbay 

Hospital League of Friends for funding 

this equipment so that we can save 

many patients a journey to either Exeter 

or Plymouth.   

“A weekend service is currently in place 

at Torbay Hospital for patients requiring 

EMG diagnostics and the Trust is current-

ly working with Royal Devon & Exeter 

NHS Foundation Trust to provide an on-

site weekday service for EEG and nerve 

conduction studies. The purchase of this 

equipment has enabled us to take our 

first steps in delivering our aspiration of 

a Neurophysiology service closer to 

home for our local population.” 

An EEG test detects electrical brain activ-

ity and is usually carried out if a person is 

suffering from blackouts or is having epi-

sodes of altered awareness. An EMG 

assesses how well your nerves and mus-

cles are working and is generally carried 

out for symptoms such as tingling, 

numbness or weakness in the face, arms 

or legs. 

Other specialties, such as General Medi-

cine, Rheumatology, Orthopaedics, and 

Paediatrics also benefit from these tests 

in their diagnosis of some conditions. 

L-R Julia Hearne, Lynne Hearne, Michael Hookings, 

Patricia Roberts (all League of Friends) with Lesley 

Chandra, Dr Ibrahim Imam, and Laura Carruthers 

(Torbay Hospital staff), David Rogers and Lynne 

Hookings (League of Friends) 
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A Big Noise for Christmas! 

The League was the grateful beneficiary 

of a Concert by the Big Noise Chorus 

held in St. Matthias Church in December.  

The Church was packed out for this very 

popular choir who only perform for 

Charity. Indeed as Colin Rea, the Direc-

tor, said the Choir has raised over 

£40,000 for Charity since it was formed 

in 2009 with only 20 members. Since 

then it has grown and grown so that it 

now counts some 130 members all 

bound by the simple ethos that anyone 

can sing regardless of experience or level 

of ability. 

There was no lack of ability shown in 

December when the Big Noise Chorus 

went through a delightful repertoire of 

songs including Count on Me; Some-

where Only We Know; Forever Young 

and Bohemian Rhapsody to name but a 

few. In the first half of the Concert there 

were two solos by Kathy Harrison (Let It 

Be) and Kirsty (The First Time I Ever Saw 

Your Face). 

After the interval Vice President and 

Chairman of Wellswood District Lynne 

Hookings, who had invited the Chorus to 

perform, then briefly explained about 

our latest “Its Critical Appeal” under 

which we are seeking to raise £1.6m to 

equip the new CCU to be built at Torbay 

Hospital 

Afterwards the Stage Coach Theatre Arts 

performed a number of well-known 

songs followed by a solo performance by 

Aspen Carruthers who sang one of her 

own compositions “Flyaway”. This was 

then followed by Ralph who first sang a 

solo of “Stars” and then joined three 

other tenors to perform a powerful 

“Love Changes Everything”. 

The evening then finished with the en-

tire audience joining the Big Noise Cho-

rus and Stagecoach Theatre Arts in the 

singing of well-known and popular Carols 

including Silent Night, The First Noel and 

Deck the Halls. 

Quite rightly there was a standing ova-

tion at the end of an excellent perfor-

mance which raised a massive £3025 for 

the League of Friends. 
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St Marychurch and Babbacombe After-

noon Teas  

Our newly formed St Marychurch and 

Babbacombe Team ladies organised two 

afternoon teas during the Autumn.  In 

mid-October Myra Wise invited guests to 

Victoria Park Methodist Church Hall to 

enjoy afternoon tea and home-made 

cakes.  The League’s new selection of 

Christmas cards was available to pur-

chase, and brisk sales followed.  There 

was also a raffle with many prizes.  The 

afternoon was enjoyed by all and result-

ed in a profit for the League. 

In December Betty Walker organised a 

Christmas Cracker Tea at the Anchorage 

Hotel, Babbacombe.  Guests were treat-

ed to mince pies, seasonal cake and each 

one received a Christmas cracker.  

Christmas cards and Bric-a-brac were on 

sale and a Christmas raffle took place.  

The afternoon was made complete by 

our enthusiastic supporter Mac who 

provided musical entertainment includ-

ing Christmas songs, carols and a sing-

along session – a nice start to the Christ-

mas season! 

Thank you to our supporters of these 

events – and well done to the St Mary-

church and Babbacombe team ladies. 

Good as New Fashion Bring and Buy 

Sale 

On one of the worst evenings of the Au-

tumn about 40 ladies braved the ele-

ments to attend our second Fashion 

Bring and Buy.  The evening got under 

way with a glass of wine and nibbles 

while committee members busily sorted 

and displayed the donated clothing.  We 

were treated to a few vintage items 

which included a Christian Dior dress.      

Whilst trying and buying ladies were also 

able to purchase from our selection of 

League Christmas cards and donated 

jewellery.  A raffle also took place and in 

total over £450 was raised for League 

funds. 

Once again we would like to thank the 

staff from the Horizon Centre for their 

assistance. 

Christmas Draw and Christmas Cards 

Once again we had an extremely suc-

cessful year with our Christmas Draw 

and Christmas card sales both in and 

outside the hospital - we’re already plan-

ning for Christmas 2015!  We’re always 

delighted with the response we get 

when selling cards and draw tickets and 

look forward to your support again this 

year. 

Autumn Events Round up. 
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On a lovely Sunday Afternoon in Novem-

ber 2014 I gathered 48 People to play 

Bridge and have Tea at the Bridge Club in 

Torquay. 

We had a small sponsorship from Sains-

bury’s and some DVD's from Mr Bridge 

which were given for a bit of fun to those 

who came at the rear end!  

There were plenty of raffle tickets 

bought and there was almost a prize for 

everyone. At half time the play stopped 

for Tea. 

There were several willing helpers be-

hind the scenes making sandwiches and 

cutting up the lovely cakes which were 

eaten despite the participants crying out 

that they were on a diet. We also had 

scones cream and jam or with jam and 

cream depending on which side of the 

border between Devon and Cornwall you 

are from. 

Our famous Linen League made some 

beautiful bridge table sized tablecloths 

and several were bought. If anyone is 

interested there are still a few left over 

for a cost of £9. They are made from 

green red and blue colours with an edg-

ing of a pretty material with card suits on 

it. In each corner we have a diamond 

spade heart and club. If anyone would 

like one please telephone me on 01803 

558136. 

At 5.00pm we all went home with our 

prizes and I left with £543 to Bank plus a 

bit more from the sale of our Christmas 

Cards. 

Everyone seemed happy so this event 

may be done again! 

Christine Piper  

Hon Treasurer 

Bridge Tea 

Roger Avenall, Past Presi-

dent of the Rotary Club of 

Torquay, presented a 

cheque for £350 from his 

years charity proceeds to 

Rotarian Mike Evans, Vice 

Chairman of the Torbay 

Hospital League of Friends 

to help with the Leagues’ 

appeal to raise £1.6m to-

wards providing equipment 

for the new Critical care 

Unit to be built at Torbay 

Hospital  
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My first year as Chairman has flown by 
and what a year it has been. We have 
had several handovers of equipment 
including the Alter G Anti-Gravity ma-
chine for the Physiotherapy Unit; video 
EEG system and a video EEG system 
(electroencephalography) and an EMG/
EP machine (electromyography and 
evoked potentials machine) plus associ-
ated portable laptop for the Neurophysi-
ology service; also state-of-the-art Lapa-
roscopic Bile Duct exploration equip-
ment, including a high definition vide-
oscope to name just a few.  We also re-
paired the two crosses on the roof of the 
chapel. 

We had our normal events which includ-
ed the garden party, when for the first 
time ever, we ended up on the indoor 
tennis courts. Then there was the fa-
mous bed push and now the Events 
team is busy with the next round of 
events. 

Our grateful thanks must go to the Busi-
nesses of Torbay and surrounding area 
and in particular our usual supporters 
namely Amici, Crusty Loaf, County Gar-
age, F H Mann and Hanbury’s, to name 
just a few. They are all still doing a su-
perb job of supporting us as do Sains-
bury’s and now Waitrose at St Mary-
church have started to support us as 
well.  

I have been totally amazed by the guides 
and café staff who are all volunteers. 
They have a great commitment and to 
think some are 90 years young! 

We have not only celebrated 60 years as 
a League but we have been officially 
asked to equip the new critical care unit. 
The amount of 1.6 million is the largest 
target we have ever been asked for and 
so the “This is Critical” appeal was 
launched. Having the Herald Express on 
board, and Palm FM making us their 
Charity of the Year, everyone is ready for 
the challenge ahead. 

The hospital is very grateful that we have 
taken up the challenge and have pledged 
their support in all our efforts. However 
Torbay Hospital is your hospital, so if you 
have a couple of hours to spare and 
would like to get involved we are always 
looking for new volunteers to join our 
guides or café staff. If you would like to 
be more involved why not join us. 

I am looking forward to my second year 
of office and the challenges to come and, 
hopefully, the handing over of the £1.6 
million when we succeed with the “This 
is Critical” appeal. We have come a long 
way in our time, we started with giving 
fruit bowls and pictures worth £12; now 
we are up to £1.6 million. No matter the 
amount the League is committed to 
make your hospital the “best in the 
west” so that they can deliver a service 
that the people 
of Torbay richly 
deserve. 

Dave Rogers 

 

Chairman’s Report 
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Torbay League of Friends volunteer Chris 

Evans has received a ‘Wow’ award from 

South Devon Healthcare Trust after the 

phlebotomy department described him 

as ‘a Godsend’. Chris’s normal duties 

involve working as a volunteer guide 

showing patients where to go for ap-

pointments. 

But he has become a firm favourite with 

the phlebotomy department for helping 

out delivering samples and products 

around the site. 

The department nominated him for the 

prestigious award saying he was ‘always 

cheerful and friendly’ and always ‘goes 

above and beyond’ to help out. 

A department spokesman says:  ‘Often 

Chris saves a member of the team from 

leaving their medical duties to make a 

collection or delivery and that helps the 

smooth running and efficiency of the 

department. 

He is so helpful, he rings us up to ask if 

there is anything that needs doing’. 

Dave Rogers, the League Chairman, pre-

sented Chris with his award and paid 

tribute to his willingness to help out 

where needed. 

‘All our volunteers give up their time 

willingly and it is wonderful to see both 

the department and the Trust recognis-

ing Chris’s help in this way’ 

Chris said:  I’m very honoured but I see 

the award as going to all the League 

members and volunteers who give up 

their time. 

‘Both the staff and the volunteers are a 

pleasure to work with.’ 

LEAGUE VOLUNTEER CHRIS RECEIVES ‘WOW’ AWARD 

An evening of “Chish Fips and sea shanties” 

raised a whopping £1250 for Torbay Hospital 

League of Friends £1.6 million Critical Care 

Unit Appeal 

Dave Hanbury, owner of the award winning 

Fish Supper 
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Up Coming Events—Spring /Summer 2015 

Monday 20th April - Summer Draw tickets will be on sale in Torbay Hospital 

in the Outpatients’ Department – the draw will take place at the Garden Party 

Sunday 14th June – Summer Garden Party at the Palace Hotel from 11 am 

until 4 pm. This will include: Various stalls and Games, Entertainment, Barbe-

cue, Teas and refreshments. Admission by Lucky Programme payable on the 

gate. Summer Draw to be held in the afternoon. 

Wednesday 17th June – We will be at Babbacombe Fayre with our popular 

Fruit Basket Tombola alongside our Bric-a-brac and Home Craft stall. 

Sunday 19th July – Following the success of our first Bed Push we are plan-

ning to repeat this event which was much enjoyed by participants and on-

lookers. 

For information about these and other events please go to: 

www.thlof.co.uk.   

Hanbury’s Fish and Chip shop in Babba-

combe, Torquay donated his entire res-

taurant to host the evening for 50 

guests. 

Lynne Hookings, Chairman of Wellswood 

District of the League of Friends and or-

ganiser of the event, said “we’re im-

mensely grateful for Dave’s generosity. 

“He’s always been a great supporter of 

the League and other local charities and 

this time he really came up trumps. 

Also donating their time and talent were 

the Back Beach Boyz, from Teignmouth, 

who kept the guests entertained with 

their amazing repertoire of well-know 

and lesser-known songs. 

“They were absolutely brilliant said 

Lynne, “and they really made the even-

ing very special” 

http://www.thlof.co.uk


 18 

 

New Chief Executive announced for Torbay Hospital 

The following Press Release was issued 
by Torbay hospital before Christmas last 
year:- 

South Devon Healthcare NHS Foundation 
Trust is delighted to announce the ap-
pointment of a substantive Chief Execu-
tive to lead the Trust as it prepares to 
integrate with Torbay and Southern Dev-
on Health and Care NHS Trust. 

Mairead McAlinden, 
who will be relocating to 
Devon from Northern 
Ireland to take up the 
post in April 2015, has 
personal experience of 
integrating health and 
care services in her role 
as Chief Executive of the 
Southern Health and 
Social Care Trust, which 
she has held since September 2009. 

Announcing the appointment, Sir Rich-
ard Ibbotson, Chair of South Devon 
Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust, said: 
“We had an exceptionally strong field of 
candidates for this post, which I believe 
reflects our track record of providing 
excellent health and care and our inno-
vative and ambitious agenda to be a na-
tional lead for integrating and delivering 
truly person-centred services.  

“The recruitment process was challeng-
ing for our candidates, involving focus 
groups with staff from both trusts, con-
sultants and external stakeholders, as 
well as presentations, informal inter-
views and a formal interview, whose 

panel included the Chairman of Torbay 
and Southern Devon Health and Care 
NHS Trust. Mairead already has experi-
ence of integrating different organisa-
tions successfully, but what particularly 
inspired us was her vision and leadership 
style. She clearly leads by example and 
understands the scale of the challenge 
that lies ahead for us. We look forward 
to welcoming her to Torbay. 

“I would also like, at this 
point, to publicly 
acknowledge the out-
standing manner in which 
our Interim Chief Execu-
tive, Dr John Lowes, has 
led the Trust through a 
challenging summer, for 
which we owe him a huge 
debt of gratitude.” 

The appointment of Ms McAlinden as 
Chief Executive was ratified by the 
Trust’s Council of Governors last week. 
Lead Governor, Cathy French, who was 
also on the interview panel, commented: 
“Mairead’s passion for working with staff 
to do the right thing for patients came 
across very strongly at all stages of the 
recruitment process. She is an excellent 
advocate for empowering staff to deliver 
innovation – with patients and service 
users always in mind. Her experience of 
integrated services in Northern Ireland 
will be put to very good use in our health 
community.” 

Mairead has worked in a range of health 
and social care posts since 1992. Her last 
five years have been spent leading an 
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integrated health and social care Trust in 
Northern Ireland, with an income of 
£550million and 13,000 staff serving a 
population of around 400,000. The 
Southern Health and Social Care Trust is 
recognised in Northern Ireland and be-
yond as high performing, innovative and 
with excellent safety and quality out-
comes. Under Mairead’s leadership, the 
Trust has been a CHKS Top 40 Hospital* 
for the last three years. Her previous 
role within the Trust was as Deputy Chief 
Executive/Director of Performance and 
Reform, and part of the leadership team 
that managed the integration of four 
Trusts into the new Trust in 2007. Before 
this Mairead was the Regional Director 
of Integrated Care and Treatment Ser-
vices (2006) in the Department of Health 
and Social Services in Northern Ireland 
and Director of Planning and Perfor-
mance (2002 to 2006) for the service 
commissioning organisation for the 
Southern area of Northern Ireland. 

Commenting on her appointment, 
Mairead said: “I am delighted and hon-
oured to be offered the post as your new 
Chief Executive, and am truly inspired by 
Torbay and South Devon’s vision to be-
come an exemplar for the integration of 
health and social care services. My focus 
will be to build on the excellent work 
and world class innovation I have already 
seen in the leadership of the Trust and in 
the front line staff I have met. 

“In the short time I was here for my visit 
and then my interview, I was over-
whelmed by the warmth of the welcome 
I received from members of the Trust 
Board, staff, Governors, and our local 
partners in Council and Commissioning, 
and I saw clear evidence of the culture of 

caring and the deep sense of responsibil-
ity to local people who need our ser-
vices.  I look forward to working along-
side you to continue the journey of im-
provement for the population of Torbay 
and South Devon.  

“I always say that if something is not 
good enough for me or my family, it’s 
not good enough for anyone, and I sense 
that’s how it is here too. It’s a challeng-
ing time for the NHS in England, but I 
know that we can meet the challenges, 
because we are building on an excellent 
foundation. As we work together to de-
velop the integrated care organisation, 
our two Trusts have plenty of experience 
to bring in showing what excellent ser-
vices can look like in future.” 

Interim Chief Executive, Dr John Lowes, 
commented: “Mairead is joining a com-
mitted and innovative team at a very 
exciting time in our history. We look for-
ward to welcoming her to Torbay and I 
shall give her my full support.”  

Dr Jon Andrewes, Chair of Torbay and 
Southern Devon Health and Care NHS 
Trust, added: “Mairead was an excep-
tional candidate and quickly won the 
support of everyone she met. She is very 
fortunate to be taking over from John 
Lowes, who has done a superb job as 
Interim Chief Executive. He has won the 
confidence and support not only of clini-
cians but of all our staff and stakeholders 
and is handing over a well led, well man-
aged and cohesive organisation.” 

As a League we have always enjoyed 
strong and friendly relations with the 
Trust and its officers. We very much look 
forward to meeting Mairead and work-
ing with her. 
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Gallstone patients first in the UK to benefit from state-of-

the-art technology 

Thanks to a substantial donation of 

£110,000 from Torbay Hospital League 

of Friends, patients with gallstone dis-

ease from Torbay and South Devon are 

the first NHS patients in the UK to bene-

fit from state-of-the-art bile duct explo-

ration equipment, including a high defi-

nition videoscope. 

Patients 

with gall-

stones that 

have found 

their way 

into the 

bile duct 

can now 

have a ‘one

-stop-shop’ 

treatment 

where their 

gallbladder 

can be re-

moved and 

bile duct cleared at the time of surgery 

rather than having two or more separate 

procedures, resulting in a much im-

proved patient experience. 

Gallstones are small stones that form in 

the gallbladder and are usually formed 

from excessive levels of cholesterol or 

calcium deposits.  In most cases they do 

not cause any symptoms and do not 

need to be treated, but larger ones can 

be extremely painful and are a common 

problem.  Each week around 10 to 12 

people are admitted to Torbay Hospital 

with gallstones, the majority of which 

are contained within the gallbladder and 

can be treated by removing the gallblad-

der alone.   

However, 

when gall-

stones 

lodge in the 

bile duct 

they can 

cause more 

serious 

problems 

such as 

obstructive 

jaundice or 

acute pan-

creatitis, 

requiring 

emergency treatment. As Upper Gastro-

intestinal Consultant and General Sur-

geon, Stuart Andrews explains:   “The 

bile duct is a very important tube and if 

it becomes blocked, serious complica-

tions can arise.  

“Before this equipment was donated, if a 

gallstone was found in a patient’s bile 

duct, they would need to go through a 

Members of the League of Friends, including Chair David Rogers 

(second from left) conduct the official handover of the equipment to 

Torbay Hospital staff; Mr Gandrapu Srinivas and Mr Stuart Andrews 

(both Consultant Upper GI Surgeons) and Maxine Chaplen 

(Laparoscopic Nurse Practitioner).  
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second procedure; an endoscopy, and 

then move on to surgery at a later date.  

However, for some patients endoscopy is 

not suitable as it is not possible to access 

the bile duct and this new equipment 

provides a back-up for such situations.   

“An Ultrasound probe has also been pro-

vided by the League of Friends which 

improves the efficiency of gallbladder 

surgery and this will reduce waiting 

times for surgery.  We are hugely grate-

ful to the League for this donation.” 

It is estimated that this new equipment 

will be used on a regular basis at Torbay 

Hospital and will be particularly useful 

for emergency situations, for example 

patients who are extremely jaundiced.   

David Rogers, Chairman of Torbay Hospi-

tal League of Friends, said:  “The League 

is delighted to have funded this highly 

sought after equipment.  It will enable 

our doctors to provide a broader range 

of options to local patients and a better 

service in dealing with gallbladder and 

gallstone problems, which are increasing 

year by year.  By enabling surgeons to 

carry out a single procedure instead of 

two or more, the equipment significantly 

improves patient care.” 

The Trust sees approximately 300 pa-

tients a year with gallstones, ranging 

from patients as young as 14 up to about 

90.  The number of patients presenting 

with gallstones problems is increasing 

and this equipment helps the Trust pre-

pare for the future. 

OLYMPIC-SIZED EFFORT FROM OFFICE PALS 

Ten carers and office workers from Tor-

quay-based Somerset Care joined to-

gether to raise money for Torbay League 

of Friends by doing a sponsored Olympic 

torch walk. The torch was hand crafted 

by one off the staff. The walk started at 

the company’s office on Teignmouth 

Road and they completed the five mile 

trek at Appleby’s for  well-deserved re-

freshments. The event was organised by 

Claire Davies and between them they 

raised £430.  

Michael Hookings from Torbay Hospital League of 
Friends receives a cheque for £400 from Somerset 
Care staff Jo North, Sharna Howard and Sam 
French. 
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The Junior League of Friends this year 

has over 40 volunteers, all of whom are 

so willing to get involved in all of our 

fundraisers and are quick to suggest in-

novative ways of raising money for the 

hospital. So far we have done small 

events; from a guess the sweets in the 

jar which helped raise awareness all over 

the school, to recently doing a bag pack-

ing event at Sainsbury’s in the Willows, 

which raised an amazing £363.18. This 

was a great Christmas fundraiser as be-

ing in an area so close to the hospital 

made it really relevant and it was also 

lovely to see how generous people are 

for such a worthy local cause. Another 

example of a great idea from our team 

was donating advent calendars to the 

children’s ward at the hospital, which we 

got donated from local shops and deliv-

ered in time for December. Being able to 

deliver these to the children personally 

was so heart-warming and reminded us 

what the fundraising is all about. 

Now that we are well into the New Year 

we hope to continue our fundraising 

efforts and the launch of the critical care 

appeal has especially increased the in-

centive to do as much as we can for the 

League. Our plans for the near future 

included a non-uniform day for Sixth-

formers at TGGS, which took place on 

the 13th February, where everyone  paid 

a donation to wear ‘blue jeans’ for the 

day, making it a light-hearted fundraiser 

as well as incorporating the blue theme 

of the League of Friends. We raised 

£132. We also hope to organise a ‘Cake 

and Coffee Morning’ later in the Spring 

term, where the Junior League will make 

cakes to sell to the rest of the school, 

which will be a good way to raise aware-

ness and hopefully be a successful fund-

raiser. 

It is great to be a part of such a good 

cause and the whole of the Junior 

League of Friends feel the same; we’re 

all excited for what is to come. 

Amy -  Chairman. 

Nadia (Vice Chairman) and I are on chairs at the 
front. The rest of the management team are posi-
tioned in various places in the photo, but here are 
our roles: 
Mae-Sing: Finance Officer 
Emily: Advertising Officer 
Eileen:  Social Media Representative 
Vicky:  Secretary 

Junior League Update 
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Waitrose customers played a big part in 
raising more than £350 for Torbay Hospi-
tal League of Friends in their quest to 
raise £1.6million to help equip the 
planned new Critical Care Unit at the 
hospital. 

Every customer who passes through the 
checkout is given a little green token 
which they can drop in a series of boxes 
to choose which charity receives cash 
from the store. 

Waitrose’s Mark Elmer said:  ‘The League 
was hugely popular, as always, and we 
are thrilled to help raise funds for this 
vital unit’. 

League Chairman Dave Rogers said:  
‘Without the help of people like Wait-
rose and their customers we couldn’t do 
our vital work. 

‘The people and businesses of Torbay 
are incredibly generous and supportive 
of our efforts’. 

WAITROSE CUSTOMERS HELP RAISE £353 FOR LEAGUE 

SHOP/CAFÉ (Outpatients Entrance - Level 2) 

OPEN 9.30am to 4.30pm 

Tea, Coffee, Chocolate; Cool Drinks, Hot Food, Pasties, Sausage Rolls, Cheese/Bacon Wraps. 

Assorted Sandwiches & Rolls, Fresh Cakes and Buns. Toasted Teacakes, Toast. 

Seasonal Specials: Mince Pies, Hot Cross Buns, etc. 

OPEN Monday & Thursday 9.30 to 4pm & Fri (am) 

Café Times 

Our new and improved website is  up and running, 

take a look to find out about the latest events and 

information on the League @ 

www.thlof.co.uk 

Or Scan the QR code  
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Crab Supper 

THE ROTARY CLUB OF PAIGNTON holds a Crab Sup-

per each year to raise funds for local charities and 

this year the League is delighted that they have de-

cided to benefit our “It’s Critical” Appeal to help 

raise the £1.6m needed to equip the new CCU 

The Crab Supper will take place on Friday 8th May in 

the Spanish Barn Torquay Sea Front 7.00pm for 

7.30pm and promises to be a great evening if you like seafood although 

there are other options. Tickets cost £25 and include a free tour of Torre 

Abbey starting at 5.30pm and a glass of wine. There will be a Raffle and the 

evening will be a tremendous boost to the “It’s Critical” Appeal. 

Tickets from Marione Smith 01803-409617 (marionejsmith@hotmail.co.uk). 

Please make cheques payable to “Paignton Rotary Club” 

There are tables of 10 so why not put together your own party and enjoy 

the first evening without General Election fever for goodness knows how 

long.  

Palm FM Bowling Night 

The first Palm FM Charity Bowling night for this year was in aid of the Torbay Hospi-
tal League of Friends and raised over £1300 to go towards the “THIS IS CRITICAL” 
Campaign.  17 teams took part (including one from the League itself) to make this a 
highly successful evening.  

Star of the evening for the League was 
our President Patricia Roberts who 
managed a “strike” with the first ball! 

The League is immensely grateful to all 
the teams who turned out and for their 
support of our ‘Critical’ Appeal. 

[Picture shows Lynne Hearne being 
cheered on by the League’s Team 
members in the hope (if not expecta-
tion!) of a Strike] 

mailto:marionejsmith@hotmail.co.uk
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In Memoriam 

Tributes have been paid to former Chair-

man of the League Aubrey Sawyer 
who dies at the age of 93. 

The former councillor, who was Mayor 
in 1985/86 died at Torbay Hospital on 
January 11th after a short illness. 

As Chairman of Torbay Hospital League 
of Friends, Aubrey launched a Going for 
a Million campaign and two years later, 
when Geoff Wilde had taken over from 
him, they handed over a £1million 
cheque in 1968, another remarkable 
achievement for the Friends who have a 
long history of raising money for the 
Hospital. 

Aubrey was equally well known in local 
business, football, politics and fundrais-
ing arenas.  

Doris Crews, who 

had been a Friend for 
60 years, sadly died 
on 24th August 2014.   
Doris first became 
involved with the 
League through her 
parents Mr and Mrs 
Tom Revell who were 
founder members of the League.  Tom 
Revell was League Chairman from 1962 
– 1965.  Doris worked tirelessly for the 
League both as Treasurer and Chairman 
for our Upton District.  She helped at 
almost every Garden Party we have held 
and she was also an enthusiastic seller of 
draw tickets and Christmas cards both in 
and out of the hospital. We continue to 
benefit from Doris’s support as her 
daughters have donated many items 
hand-made by Doris to be sold at future 
events.   Coffee Break! 

E T F D S U B A S N C S 

U N K T O R B A Y T Y F 

B U T T E R F L I E S R 

C M A C E X D I D Q H I 

D I A M O N D X A E H E 

C L E A G U E Y V T O N 

M U Y K V S U T I A S D 

A H R R A B T I N O P S 

E N T R A N C E C C I F 

C R I T I C A L I A T K 

E E T B X K N N O R A D 

S E E G E W R G E E L R 

CRITICAL 

CARE 

DAVINCI 

ENTRANCE 

DIAMOND 

LEAGUE 

FRIENDS 

TORBAY 

HOSPITAL 

BUTTERFLIES 
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When you have read this newsletter please pass it to a friend or neighbour to help publicise the work of Torbay 

Hospital League of Friends | Keep up to date...Visit our website at www.thlof.co.uk 


